MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
HELD WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 13, 2010 AT 3:00 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL
CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor James K. Festerman 


Mayor Pro-Tem Tom Balsley


Councilman John Henderson 


Councilman Clark Turner


Councilwoman Joan Zdanski

                                                                        

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT: 
Councilman Richard Johnson


Councilman George Rucker 

     







CITY STAFF PRESENT:                                    
D. Kelly Almond, City Manager








Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk








William F. McLeod Jr., City Attorney

Michael Pearce, Community Development Director

Donna Setliff, Assistant Community Development Director

Edd Hunt, Police Chief

Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order. He took a moment to reflect on the mine tragedy in Chile, stating that on his way to today’s meeting they were bringing up the 18th miner. He asked everyone to keep the rescue effort and miners in their prayers and called for a moment of silence.

Invocation.

The Mayor then called upon the Rev. Mark Tolodziecki, Pastor of First Congregational Christian Church on South Park Drive, to provide the invocation.

Pledge of Allegiance.

The Mayor and Council members led in the reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.

Absence of Council Members.

It was reported that Councilman Rucker was in the hospital. It was unknown why Councilman Johnson was not present. Mayor Festerman asked those present to keep Councilman Rucker in their prayers as he deals with some health issues.

PROCLAMATIONS.

RECOGNITION OF RETIRED POLICE CAPTAIN WILLIAM HAIRSTON.
Mayor Festerman asked the honoree, retired Capt. William Hairston, and Police Chief Edd Hunt to come forward. The Mayor noted that about 31-32 years ago when he first met Hairston, they were working on similar projects at the YMCA. Hairston was trying to lift 350 pounds while he was trying to get under 350 pounds, the Mayor said, drawing laughter from the audience. Eventually, Hairston would be able to bench 500 pounds, he noted. 

The Mayor continued to provide some history on how he got Hairston into the department. He talked of some of Hairston’s career highlights, including attending the FBI National Academy when a lot of minority candidates were not applying, helping shepherd DARE into the local school system and helping establish the department’s Community Watch program. At the time of his retirement, Hairston received the coveted Order of the Long Leaf Pine, Mayor Festerman noted. He added that Hairston’s family includes a beautiful wife and two fine children.

Mayor Festerman then read a proclamation honoring Hairston. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

The Mayor expressed his disappointment that he had been unable to attend Hairston’s retirement dinner since he was out of town. He laughingly noted that the retirement “roast” of Hairston was the shortest the department had ever had because there was nothing bad to say about the retiree.
Police Chief Edd Hunt then said a few words, saying what a pleasure it had been to work with Hairston during the 10½ years he has been Chief here. He highlighted Hairston’s efforts with community policing and how much he had done for local youth. Chief Hunt said that Hairston would continue to be active, helping out at the Alternative Learning Center, working with the DARE program and serving as Police Department Chaplain, in addition to all of Hairston’s other obligations. 
Mayor Festerman presented Hairston with his 30-year watch before the honoree said a few words. Capt. Hairston talked of his love for the City of Reidsville and the opportunities it has given him. He said he was forever indebted to the City. He said he’d like to do another 30 years because he has enjoyed his work so much.

APPROVAL OF THE CONSENT AGENDA.
The Mayor asked if there were any items the Council members wanted pulled from the Consent Agenda? Councilman Henderson asked that items #2 and #3 be pulled for further explanation.
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 -- APPROVAL OF THE SEPTEMBER 8, 2010 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES.

Councilman Henderson then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to approve the Consent Agenda, which included the September 8, 2010 Regular Meeting Minutes.
Council members then turned to the pulled Consent Agenda items.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 -- APPROVAL OF A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING PIGGYBACKING FOR AN AUTOMATED REFUSE TRUCK. THE PRICE OFFERED THE TOWN OF GIBSONVILLE WAS $219,219.00 BY CAROLINA ENVIRONMENTAL SYSTEMS INC.
Councilman Henderson asked about the piggybacking procedure. City Manager Almond cited North Carolina General Statute 143-129(g) which allows a City to “piggyback” off the price received by another City for the same piece of equipment at the same price. In this case, the City of Reidsville wants to purchase a garbage truck, which the manufacturer is willing to give us at the same price given to the Town of Gibsonville. Since the Town of Gibsonville went through the formal bidding process, Reidsville can piggyback off Gibsonville’s bid, he said.
Council members then went onto the next pulled item before a vote was taken on both items.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 3 -- APPROVAL OF A RESOLUTION DIRECTING THE CLERK TO INVESTIGATE A PETITION RECEIVED UNDER G.S. 160A-31 REQUESTING VOLUNTARY ANNEXATION OF APPROXIMATELY 12.8 ACRES ON VANCE STREET EXTENSION AS REQUESTED BY COVINGTON MEMORIAL WESLEYAN CHURCH. WITH THE CLERK’S CERTIFICATION, THE COUNCIL CAN ALSO APPROVE A RESOLUTION CALLING FOR A PUBLIC HEARING ON NOVEMBER 10, 2010.
City Manager Almond explained that Covington Memorial was expanding and building adjacent to their current church building, which is inside the City limits. Since the church wants to have water and sewer service available to the new structure, the church is petitioning for annexation of the site for the additional building.
Following an explanation of these two items, a vote was taken.

Councilman Henderson made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to approve Items No. 2 and 3.

With the approval of Item No. 2 regarding the automated refuse truck, the following Resolution was approved:
RESOLUTION OF THE City COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF Reidsville AUTHORIZING PIGGYBACKING ACCORDING TO GENERAL STATUTES 143-129 FOR 
AN AUTOMATED REFUSE TRUCK


whereas, General Statutes 143-129 allows local governments to buy off another local government’s contract if the vendor is willing to provide the items at the same or better price; and


whereas, the Town of Gibsonville formally bid the purchase of one (1) automated refuse truck; and


WHEREAS, said Town of Gibsonville awarded the bid to Carolina Environmental Systems, Inc.; and


WHEREAS, Carolina Environmental Systems, Inc. has offered to extend to the City of Reidsville the same price as offered to the Town of Gibsonville for a total price of $219,219.00; and


WHEREAS, the City Manager, the City Finance Director, and the Public Works Director recommend that the contract for the purchase of an automated refuse truck for the Solid Waste Department be awarded to Carolina Environmental Systems, Inc.;


THEREFORE, NOW BE IT RESOLVED, by the City Council of the City of Reidsville that the contract for the purchase of an automated refuse truck be awarded to Carolina Environmental Systems, Inc. in the amount of $219,219.00 in accordance with G.S. 143-129 and that the appropriate City Officials are hereby authorized and directed to execute a contract with Carolina Environmental Systems, Inc. to provide this purchase.


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the City Manager and City Finance Director are authorized to enter into financing arrangements with Carolina Environmental Systems, Inc.

This the 13th day of October, 2010.







/s/________________________________








James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_______________________________

    Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk

With the approval of Item No. 3 regarding Covington Memorial’s request for annexation, the following documents were approved:

A2010-3

RESOLUTION DIRECTING THE CLERK

TO INVESTIGATE A PETITION RECEIVED

UNDER G.S. 160A-31


WHEREAS, a petition requesting annexation of an area described in said petition was received on September 29, 2010 by the City Council of the City of Reidsville; and


WHEREAS, G.S. 160A-31 provides that the sufficiency of the petition shall be investigated by the City Clerk before further annexation proceedings may take place; and


WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Reidsville deems it advisable to proceed in response to this request for annexation;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville that:


The City Clerk is hereby directed to investigate the sufficiency of the above described petition and to certify as soon as possible to the City Council the result of her investigation.


This the 13th day of October, 2010.









/s/______________________









       James K. Festerman










         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________________


Angela G. Stadler, CMC


         City Clerk

A2010-03

RESOLUTION FIXING DATE OF PUBLIC HEARING

ON QUESTION OF ANNEXATION

PURSUANT TO G.S. 160A-31

WHEREAS, a petition requesting annexation of the contiguous area described herein has been received; and


WHEREAS, the City Council has by resolution directed the City Clerk to investigate the sufficiency of the petition; and


WHEREAS, certification by the City Clerk as to the sufficiency of the petition has been made;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina that:


Section 1.
A public hearing on the question of annexation of the area described herein will be held at Reidsville City Hall, 230 W. Morehead Street, at 3 p.m. on Wednesday, November 10, 2010.


Section 2.
The area proposed for annexation is described as follows:

From Southeastern most property corner along the northern margin of Vance Street Extension; beginning at this point thence North 71º34’30” West at a distance of 399.38 feet to a point; thence North 04º20’44” East at a distance 517.99 feet to a point; thence North 04º20’18” East at a distance 349.63 feet to a point; thence North 04º18’42” East at a distance 299.73 feet to a point; thence North 04º19’53” East at a distance 214.05 feet to a point; thence South 87º56’02” East at a distance 285.14 feet to a point; thence South 87º44’51” East at a distance 104.26 feet to a point; thence South 04º24’05” West at a distance 1493.69 feet to the point of beginning; containing 12.812 AC more or less, all in accordance with the survey by Morgan Surveying, PLS, dated: January 28th, 2010.


Section 3.
Notice of the public hearing will be published in the Reidsville Review, a newspaper having general circulation in the City of Reidsville, at least ten (10) days prior to the date of the public hearing.


This the 13th day of October, 2010.








/s/____________________________








        James K. Festerman









          Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/__________________________________

       Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk

PUBLIC HEARINGS:

CONSIDERATION OF A REQUEST TO REZONE A PORTION OF A PARCEL LOCATED ON THE NORTHWEST SIDE OF FREEWAY DRIVE BETWEEN WILSON STREET AND GOLDWATER TRAIL FROM RESIDENTIAL-AGRICULTURAL 20 TO HIGHWAY BUSINESS. (Z2010-5)
In making the staff report, Assistant Community Development Director Donna Setliff stated that the applicants are requesting a portion of a five-acre tract of land on Freeway Drive be rezoned from Residential-Agricultural 20 (RA-20) to Highway Business (HB). She explained that the property is on Freeway Drive between Wilson Street and Goldwater Trail, which is the road that leads to the City’s brush landfill.
Setliff noted that the front part of the parcel is zoned HB with the rear portion zoned RA-20. A mix of zoning classifications exist in the area, she said, noting that the north is zoned RA-20 with a single-family home and several manufactured homes on the adjacent northern parcel. Further north is the City’s landfill. To the south, the parcel is I-1 and houses a veterinarian office while the east is zoned HB and will be home to the Social Security Administration office. To the west is the Village Oaks Subdivision zoned RS-12, she added.

Setliff explained that the rezoning of the property would be a continuation of the existing HB zoning on the parcel. Staff encourages rezoning of a property split by two zones in order to “clean up” the zoning, she continued. The different Zoning Districts have different permitted uses and setbacks, she pointed out. This property would be a General Use application.

The Assistant Community Development Director stated that the property is located in the outer ring of the Growth Management Areas labeled in the City’s Comprehensive Plan as a Suburban Growth Area. Strategy 4-16 states to develop a strong small business environment in Reidsville although she pointed out that this rezoning is not located at one of the ten activity centers outlined in the Growth Management Section. Since it does support the encouragement of small businesses, she said staff believes the rezoning meets the objectives of the Comprehensive Plan and recommends the property be rezoned to HB. The Planning Board also recommended the rezoning.
Mayor Festerman asked if the applicants had shared their planned uses for the property? Setliff said, no, although she reiterated that this would be a General Use application. She added that it is not usually proper to inquire of them what the use is.

The Mayor opened the public hearing at 3:26 p.m. by asking if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor of the rezoning? No one came forward. He asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the rezoning? Again, no one came forward and the public hearing was closed at 3:26 p.m.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to rezone this portion of property on Freeway Drive between Wilson Road and Goldwater Trail from Residential-Agricultural 20 to Highway Business.

CONSIDERATION OF A TEXT AMENDMENT WHICH WOULD AMEND THE PERMITTED USES SECTION OF THE CITY’S ZONING ORDINANCE TO ALLOW CREMATORIES AS AN ACCESSORY USE TO FUNERAL HOMES. (T2010-6) 
In presenting the staff report, Community Development Director Michael Pearce explained that Ted Hopkins of Wilkerson Funeral Home is requesting an amendment to the Permitted Uses Section of the City’s Zoning Ordinance to allow Crematories as an accessory use to Funeral Homes. He stated that the City’s Zoning Ordinance currently does not address this issue so it is not permitted in Reidsville at this time.
Mr. Hopkins has informed staff that this service is needed in Reidsville since they are unaware of any other crematories in the area, Pearce said. Sending remains to Greensboro can add to the time and cost of a service, he noted.

The Community Development Director said that Funeral Homes are permitted uses in the City’s Office & Institutional, General Business and Highway Business zoning districts. Wilkerson has space within its present funeral home on Richardson Drive for a crematory, Pearce added. He questioned whether there would be a sufficient market in Rockingham County to justify a crematory that is not part of a funeral home business. Since this crematory would be an accessory use to funeral homes, it would be available to all funeral homes in the City if they meet the state and local requirements, he said.

Pearce noted that regulations for crematories exist in the NC General Statues as Chapter 90, Article 13F, also known as the North Carolina Crematory Act, and such establishments must also be in compliance with air emission standards set forth by the 
State Division of Air Quality of the Department of Environment and Natural Resources. Pearce said staff has also suggested other requirements: that crematory operations be conducted in the principal building of the funeral home and that the operation shall not contain more than one cremation chamber. He explained that this would make the crematory not as noticeable to the public.

Staff is recommending approval and the Planning Board unanimously recommended this text amendment as well, Pearce said.

Pearce said Mr. Hopkins was available to answer any questions.

Councilwoman Zdanski asked Pearce if other funeral homes do this, would the crematories have to be in the principal building? Pearce replied in the affirmative. Councilman Henderson said he wasn’t sure there was another funeral home in the City that could accommodate it.
Mayor Festerman then opened the public hearing at 3:29 p.m.

Ted Hopkins of Wilkerson Funeral Home, 1909 Richardson Drive, came forward. He said he had nothing formal to say since Michael Pearce has covered these issues. He noted that the funeral home business is changing. While they are not ready to do it at this point, they knew they needed Council’s approval before moving forward, Hopkins indicated.

Mr. Hopkins noted that people are giving more consideration to crematory possibilities, due to a variety of reasons, including financial. He stated that Wilkerson attempts to be on the “front end” of what needs to be done for the families that come to them. He said the families like the funeral home to be a part of the entire process rather than sending a loved one’s remains off somewhere to people they don’t know.

Mayor Festerman, noting that Wilkerson Funeral Home has been in business for 100 years, said they are apparently getting it right. Councilwoman Zdanski said it is forward-thinking on the funeral home’s part. Mr. Hopkins said they felt that this would add value to the end result for their families.

The Mayor then asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition? No one came forward. The public hearing was closed at 3:35 p.m.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to approve the text amendment.

The Text Amendment as approved follows:

Amendment T 2010-6
AMENDING THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING

ARTICLE IV, ESTABLISHMENT OF DISTRICTS
SECTION 2, TABLE OF PERMITTED USES
OF THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina, that the Zoning Ordinance of the City of Reidsville be amended as follows:

Part I.
 That Article IV, Section 2, Table of Permitted Uses be amended to read as follows:
Funeral Homes including Crematories as an accessory use as a permitted use to the Table of Permitted Uses in the Office and Institutional, General Business and Highway Business Districts with a Note 33 to read as follows:

NOTE 33.  Crematory
Shall be allowed as an accessory use only to a permitted Funeral Home.  

Shall comply with all requirements of the North Carolina Crematory Act, as amended or superseded from time to time including but not to be limited to:

Having a licensed crematory manager on staff.

Must contain the approved equipment, which shall meet all the standards of the North Carolina Crematory Act 

Obtain Certification of the North Carolina Division of Air Quality of the Department of Environment and Natural Resources that either all air quality regulations have been complied with or that no permits are required.

Crematory operations shall be conducted in the principal building.

Crematory operations shall not contain more than one cremation chamber. 

All applicable permits are applied for and secured as required by other local, state and/or federal agencies.

Part II.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina

ADOPTED this the 13th day of October, 2010 by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.



/s/_____________________________________________________



   JAMES K. FESTERMAN, MAYOR, REIDSVILLE, N.C.

/s/___________________________

    Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk
- End of Public Hearings -
CONSIDERATION OF A MINIMUM HOUSING CODE VIOLATION AS REQUESTED BY COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT TO CONDEMN 803 LINDSEY STREET. 
Before the staff report was given, Mayor Festerman asked to be recused from this discussion since he was a lienholder on an adjacent property.
Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and approved in a 5-0 vote, to recuse the Mayor from this discussion.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley took over the meeting while Mayor Festerman stepped away from the dais.

In making the staff report, Community Development Director Michael Pearce said he was requesting permission to board up 803 Lindsey Street. After receiving complaints, staff inspected the building on April 26, 2010 and violations of the City’s Minimum Housing Code were found. A title search by the City attorney found the property owner to be Willette S. Pinnix of 614 Way Street Reidsville. Lienholders on the property are Bankers Trust Company and Clifton D. Whitlow and his wife, Pearce said. A proper notice of the hearing with the Code Enforcement Officer was received by the owner on May 10, 2010, and the lienholders were notified by Certified Mail, by advertisement in the Reidsville Review and by posting of the property. No one appeared at the hearing held on June 1, 2010, he said.

Pearce said an order to repair or close the dwelling was hand delivered to the owner by certified mail on June 11, 2010. The order was also delivered to the lienholders. The order gave 90 days to repair or close the building and that 90 days expired on September 22, 2010, he continued. The Order required repair because the estimated cost of repairs ($12,000) did not exceed 50% of the value of the building ($29,778). A follow-up inspection on September 22, 2010 still found the building to be in deteriorated condition, he added. The only unpaid bills are for two lot cleanings in 2010 totaling $205.00. The property does not have water and is unoccupied, he said.
Pearce told Council that if staff is allowed to board up the building, they will do it to make the building look as presentable as possible for the neighbors. If in six months from now, there have been no changes, staff will come back to request demolition, he said.

The Mayor Pro Tem asked if anyone wished to speak for or against? No one came forward.

Councilman Henderson made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 4-0 vote, to board up 803 Lindsey Street.

The Ordinance as approved follows:

O R D I N A N C E

  BE IT THEREFORE RESOLVED:

  WHEREAS, on the 1st day of June, 2010 at 10:00 a.m., the Code Enforcement Inspector of Reidsville, North Carolina conducted a hearing on violations of Chapter 4, Article II, Housing Code, Reidsville Code of Ordinances, Section 4.26, for the property located at 803 Lindsey Street, Reidsville, North Carolina TAS Map No. 8905-17-10-0082.  The Complaint and Notice of Hearing was served on the owner by certified mail on May 10, 2010. Said owner being Willette S. Pinnix.

WHEREAS, said owner did not appear at said hearing and presented no evidence, and whereas a copy of the Order of the Code Enforcement Inspector was served on the owner by certified mail on June 11, 2010. The Order allowed said owner to repair, alter or improve the above structure on or before September 20, 2010 and whereas there has been insufficient compliance with said Order in that said structure has not been repaired, altered or improved, and remains deteriorated and unfit for human habitation, and constitutes a public health, safety, and fire hazard;

  NOW THEREFORE, pursuant to the Reidsville Code of Ordinances, Section 4-29 (c), the Code Enforcement Inspector of Reidsville, North Carolina is hereby ordered to cause the above structure located at 803 Lindsey Street, Reidsville, North Carolina, to be vacated and closed, and to placard said structure as provided by N.C.G.S. 160A443 and Section 4-29 (a) of the Reidsville Code of Ordinances.


This is the 13th day of October 2010.

/s/_____________________________________

   James K. Festerman, Mayor, 

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________________________

   Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk

Following this agenda item, Mayor Festerman returned to his seat on the dais.
CONSIDERATION OF BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS:
City Manager Almond distributed the ballots for the Board and Commission appointments, which included two open seats on the Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission.

PUBLIC COMMENTS. 
Mayor Festerman asked if anyone wished to speak to the Council during the Public Comments portion of the meeting? No one came forward.
CITY MANAGER’S REPORT. 
Wastewater Regulations.

In making his report, City Manager Almond referenced Item No. 2 on his written report. (A COPY OF THE CITY MANAGER’S REPORT DATED OCTOBER 6, 2010 IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) The item dealt with an article in Southern City magazine discussing the probable increase in the costs of treating wastewater in the future. Noting these regulations currently being developed by the State Division of Water Quality are still in proposed form, the City Manager said that the cost to municipalities will be hundreds of millions of dollars if not millions of dollars. These regulations will be 10,000 times more stringent than those for drinking water, he asserted. He said these regulations will affect rates and cities’ ability to provide service.
Halloween Observance.

Referencing Item No. 5 on his written report, he asked Council to consider observing Halloween on Saturday, October 30, since it falls on a Sunday night this year. In years past, when this has occurred, Council has changed the observance to Saturday, he noted.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to celebrate Halloween on Saturday, October 30, this year.

City Manager Almond noted that the Police Department has also wanted Council to make the decision for clarity reasons. Councilwoman Zdanski pointed out that the City’s “Halloween on the Square” will be on Saturday, October 30.

‘Letter to the Editor’ on Chloramination.

The City Manager said he needed to respond to a Letter to the Editor which appeared in the Reidsville Review recently. The letter in the newspaper as well as documents sent to City Council dealt with the chloramination process to be used for drinking water. City Manager Almond said that “ship sailed” about two years ago when the City decided to switch over to the chloramination process, which is considered the method of choice in the future. The City spent close to a half million dollars to make the switch, he noted. All water treatment systems will be going to that method, and Reidsville agreed two years ago to do so because Greensboro and Burlington were switching over and the interconnection with those systems.
The final implementation date for the process is June 1, 2011, he noted. The City will be involved in a public relations effort with Greensboro taking the lead to get the word out to residents. City Manager Almond said there is overwhelming science that says this is the right thing to do. He again noted there will be publicity before it is implemented. 

Upon a question from Mayor Festerman, the City Manager added that the City of Greensboro paid half of the costs to update the water treatment plant to be able to implement the chloramination process.
Garden Center Request.

City Manager Almond said the owners of the local Garden Center have asked the City to pay one half the price of replacing the flooring in the building. He said he does not recommend the City participate because the City does not own or use the building. The center is an important asset which serves a function to the community, but the City has a lot of other buildings it is responsible for, he noted. It is owned by a private party, he said, and the City has no rights to it or lease of it. He said he could not recommend Council take any action, but he had promised to bring it before Council.

The Council moved on without expressing any thoughts on the situation.
Appropriation to Extend Sewer Line on NC 14.

City Manager Almond then asked the Council to allow him to take $11,900 from the Sewer Reserve Fund to participate in the costs of extending a sewer line along NC 14. He noted that the Council recently approved the annexation of the adjoining property to the City’s pump station, which had been approved and built by the City several years ago, on NC 14. At their expense, the property owners will extend the sewer line from the pump station to the far end of their property. This will extend sewer service to well over a half mile to three-fourths of a mile down NC 14 and make it available for the next property owners, etc., he said. 
He added that, for the City’s purposes, the line needs to be upgraded from an eight-inch line required of the property owner to a 12-inch line with the City helping to pay for the upgrade. The City has received quotes to upgrade the line to a 12-inch line, he noted.
Councilwoman Zdanski made the motion, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Balsley and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to approve an appropriation of $11,900 from the Sewer Reserve Fund to upgrade the sewer line on NC 14.

The accompanying Budget Ordinance Amendment was approved:
BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 7
     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on May 5, 2010 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2010-2011; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to appropriate a transfer of funds for a sewer line extension;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on May 5, 2010 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 62-3991-0000, Appropriated Fund Balance, be increased by $11,900.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 62-7121-5800, Transfer to Jaycee Park Project, be increased by $11,900.00.
This the 13th day of October, 2010.

                      /s/_____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/____________________                                   

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC

   City Clerk

HHAs and TTHMs.
City Manager Almond told Council that the City has taken every reasonable step it can to reduce the miniscule amount of pollutants (HHAs and TTHMs) in the water, but he noted that the City has been in violation for about a year now. He said when the City fully implements the chloramination process, that will help a lot. He noted that Public Works Director Kevin Eason has said that part of the problem is that the longer the water stays in the lines, especially in dead-end lines, the more likely to have larger levels of these contaminants. 
During the past year’s budget, the City purchased three automatic flushers, which automatically flush out the line. This past week a sampling of the most recent HHA and TTHM levels found that these parameters were cut almost in half.  For this quarter, the City will be in compliance, but unfortunately, the State measures compliance by using a running four-quarter average; therefore, the City was slightly over the limit at 37 parts per million in violation. Therefore, they will have to send out another notice, he said, but the notice will say the City is making progress.
Mayor Festerman said he wanted people to understand that when water comes into our system, the City has to get it cleaner than when we received it.

COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilwoman Zdanski – After apologizing for not being able to attend the last meeting since she was “under the weather,” the Councilwoman noted that the Mayor had pointed out that she had not missed a regular meeting while he had been on the board. She said she only knew of three times she had missed a meeting and was proud of that fact. She thanked everyone for their concern, telephone calls, flowers and get well wishes.

At the Historic Preservation Commission meeting held September 21, that board approved a Certificate of Appropriateness for a business at 105 Lawsonville Avenue, the Aging, Disability & Transit Services of Rockingham County (formerly the Council on Aging), to replace its windows. She added that the Commission will have two plaques to present for 408 Piedmont and 417 Piedmont Street at its next meeting.
The Councilwoman said she was unable to attend the Appearance Commission meeting.

Regarding the recent Downtown Festival, she said it was a beautiful day, the crowd was outstanding, along with the vendors. She said they had visitors from outside the country who were there with the State Department.

Mayor Festerman – The Mayor described the Fall Festival as a tremendous success, drawing crowds estimated between 15,000 and 20,000 people. He said thanks was due to a lot of people, including the EZ Street Car Club which brought in excess of 400 vehicles, an “outstanding show.” He said one of the participants who has attended shows in 31 states and over 100 car shows, told him that the Reidsville show is ranked in the top 4-5 shows nationally. He thanked Terresia Scoble, the “rookie” downtown director who did a “fantastic” job. He also thanked Judy Yarbrough, Market Square Coordinator, saying the park has never been prettier. The Police Department did an excellent job, he noted, along with Public Works which was constantly picking up trash and never allowed the streets to get dirty. He said on Sunday morning, you couldn’t tell there had been a festival there the day before. He also talked with the vendors, one of which had too much money to count. The local restaurants were kept busy, he noted. He encouraged downtown merchants to be open to sell their wares during the festival.

The Mayor thanked Lowes Home Improvement for providing materials for improvements at Courtland Park. He has written a letter thanking the company. (A COPY OF THE LETTER IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley – The Mayor Pro Tem noted that each Council member had received a copy of the report from the last Planning Board meeting, all of which was recommended for Council except one item. He also talked of the good job Chairman Andy Skrobola, whose term has ended, has done with the Planning Board. He said he appreciated the work Skrobola has done.

Councilman Turner – The Councilman said he would “piggyback” on the other comments made about the festival. He said Terresia Scoble had done a wonderful job without a lot of background work on the festival. He said there were more vendors than ever before. He said he appreciated all of the work she had done. He also noted that the City’s Sanitation Department had worked all day long to keep the streets clean.

Councilman Henderson – The Councilman said the Human Relations Commission meeting was held September 28. He said the meeting dealt with unemployment and homelessness in Rockingham County. He noted that he had given the City Clerk an article from that meeting to make copies of and share with Council members. He noted that he did attend the fall festival as well.
He asked Beth Simmons from the Chamber of Commerce to give those present an update on Chamber activities. She noted that the Chamber will be holding a Business Expo on next Thursday, October 21, at the Plastic Revolutions Plant on Barnes Street from noon until 5 p.m. She said they had filled up the booths, and she hoped everyone will attend.
Mayor Festerman said that there are several out in the audience who might enjoy hearing the next presentation so he said they would remain in Council Chambers rather than going to the adjacent Conference Room.

PRESENTATION BY RANDY KEATON ON HIS PROPOSAL FOR A “BIOMASS TO ENERGY” PROJECT.
Before Mr. Randy Keaton spoke, City Manager Almond explained that he had talked with Mr. Keaton, who is very enthusiastic about this project and has “really done his homework” on the process of turning biomass into energy. He is very interested in bringing this kind of project to Reidsville, the City Manager noted, who added that with Mr. Keaton is Mark Wells, Director of the County’s Business & Technology Center. He ended by saying Mr. Keaton is requesting the City’s help to begin a project which will, hopefully, grow into a good business.
Randy Keaton of 191 Pleasantville Church Road, ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​Madison, who operates a business, Keaton Auto Sales at 513 S. Scales Street, Reidsville, came before Council.

Mr. Keaton’s company, Go Green Power Co., is looking at the renewable energy process, which takes biomass (any kind of wood product) and turns it into a gas one can power generators off of, he said. In order to do this, he noted, he needs a supply, and Reidsville has a supply of biomass in the landfill. He said he hoped the City would be willing to help the company out for one year by agreeing to provide them with the needed biomass.

Mr. Keaton said they would be starting the company up within the next year. One of the problems with biomass is that it has to age, about 6 to 10 months, he continued. Therefore, they are looking to start up a small prototype company with only a 20,000 kilowatt generating station, which he said would be “more or less” a research and development company right outside of Reidsville on NC 29 below Lowes Home Improvement. He said they needed to be able to lock up their supply; therefore, that was why he was here today – to lock up exclusive rights through a contract with the City for its biomass. He explained that, in return, the City would get a reduction in costs. His estimates are that the biomass is currently costing the City about $40,000 annually, including chipping, hauling, etc.
Mr. Keaton explained that the immediate cost reduction would be that employees would not be needed to move it and load it for other people for free. In 3-5 years, the plan is to eliminate the need for a biomass landfill by the City. Instead, the biomass would come to the company, he said. Costs would be saved in terms of chipping, employees, etc., he asserted. The landfill would be open for other uses, he said.
Keaton said he was also working with Mark Wells on a methane project. Wells was here today for support and to provide counsel if needed. Keaton said the whole deal depends on whether his company has a supply of biomass. He said they need to lock the supply up so that it can age.
Councilwoman Zdanski questioned what is considered biomass. The reply was grass, weeds, yard waste, tree branches, shrubbery, etc. City Manager Almond said it is “anything green that will burn.” Mr. Keaton clarified to say anything that “was green” as well.
The Councilwoman asked who pays for the picking up and hauling of the biomass. Mr. Keaton said the City does now, but he wants in 3-5 years for some of that cost to be eliminated. The City will still have to pick it up, but they will deliver it to his company, he said. Therefore, the City won’t have to store it, pay for the grinding or pay employees to load citizens’ trucks, etc., he said.
The Mayor said the grinding alone was about $30,000. City Manager Almond said, for clarification, that he didn’t know what the ultimate investment will be in full-scale operations but obviously, it will be hundreds and hundreds of thousands of dollars. Before Mr. Keaton or anybody would be willing to make that kind of investment, he wants to start a pilot project, the City Manager noted. But none of that will work if he has nothing to burn, he said. 

The City Manager said the City will have to guarantee Mr. Keaton our biomass. For the first year or two while he does this pilot project, the City will continue to collect the biomass just as we do now, he continued. There would be no additional costs but no cost savings initially. City Manager Almond said after the City grinds it up, Mr. Keaton will use it in his pilot project. If that works and the investors and everything else works out, it will be a “full-scale go.” However, Mr. Keaton will have to have the City’s biomass and maybe that of the County, the City of Eden, etc., depending on how large his operation, the City Manager said. At that point in time, the payoff for the City will be that we will collect it at curbside but dump it at Mr. Keaton’s facility, thereby avoiding the chipping costs of about $25,000 to $30,000, hauling costs, etc., he said. He did note that the City would not have the mulch to give away.
City Manager Almond said that Mr. Keaton is asking a guarantee from the City to give him all our yard collection biomass. Upon a question from Councilwoman Zdanski, the City Manager said initially the biomass would have to be in the City landfill in order to age for a while. 
The Councilwoman said they hear a lot about “green projects.” She asked if down the road, is it viable? Keaton said this would be a 100% renewal energy green project. He discussed the availability of other biomass and the market. 

Councilman Turner said it sounds like a “win win” situation for the City as well as establishing a green industry in Reidsville. Councilman Henderson said it sounds good, but he wasn’t certain of all the factors involved although he thought they could be worked out. Councilwoman Zdanski noted that this is the first step in the process and anything else would have to come back to the City.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley asked Keaton how many people did he anticipate hiring for his company? Keaton said that supply will dictate that, but he expected about 20 employees at the maximum. The Mayor Pro Tem asked what the end product is? Mr. Keaton replied “producing electricity.”
Mayor Festerman asked who would be the company’s client? Keaton said Duke Power. He explained about how the company could eventually tie into Duke Power’s lines. The Mayor Pro Tem asked Mr. Keaton is Duke Power has encouraged them. Mr. Keaton admitted that Duke Power has its own project in the works, but he said it would be beneficial to Duke because by the year 2017, 10% of all energy created in the United States has to be green energy. Duke Power will either have to product it themselves or buy it from other companies, Mr. Keaton said. He said he hoped this would make his business very lucrative.
The Mayor noted that historically, citizens have used the compost on their yards, but he added that is not necessarily a reason to turn it down. He told Keaton he fully supported his idea, but he wanted Council to be conscious that they may receive some reaction from the community when the compost will no longer be available. He said people, including himself, from both inside the City and the County come and get this compost. The Mayor said he fully supported Mr. Keaton’s idea and that this was going to the “wave of the future.” He did note the City may receive complaints when it is no longer available.
Councilwoman Zdanski noted that she attended a conference several years ago when possible byproducts of sludge (gas and electricity) were discussed.
City Manager Almond said ultimately this will be cost avoidance for the City and the payoff for us.

Mayor Festerman requested from the City Manager that an official contract be drawn up stating the obligations. The City Manager said Mr. Keaton had provided him with a sample contract that needs a lot of tweaking and customizing to the City’s situation.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to state City Council’s intent to enter into a contract with Randy Keaton and his enterprise to provide him with our biomass for the start-up of his business.

ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARD & COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
City Clerk Angela G. Stadler reported the following unanimous appointments to the Reidsville Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission for three-year terms: Mr. William “Roy” Wagner of 700 Walker Street (outside-City position) and Mr. Ralph Watkins of 106 Broad Street (inside-City position). (A COPY OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Mayor Festerman discussed the need to go into the adjacent conference room for a closed session.

MOTION TO GO INTO CLOSED SESSION.
Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to go into closed session under G.S. 143-318.11(a)(5) regarding property acquisition.
RETURN TO OPEN SESSION.
Upon return to open session, Councilman Henderson made the motion, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Balsley and unanimously approved by Council, to adjourn at approximately 4:58 p.m.







___________________________________








James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

  Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk
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